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Minutes of the Extraordinary Meeting of Council held in the Parish Hall at 7.00pm on Wednesday 1 June 2016
	
	

	Present:
	
	Cllrs Spear in the Chair, Mrs Spear, Bunyard, Mrs Wellstead, Bennett, Miss Beardshall, Lord, Lucas and Bonds.

Mrs T Lovell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs J Fewings (Admin Assistant).
100+ members of the public.


	034/2016/17
	Apologies
	Received and accepted from Cllr Withey, Chugg, De Groot and Mrs Chesters (indisposed due to medical reasons).


	035/2016/17
	Declarations of Interest


	Cllr D Spear declared a non-Pecuniary interest in Minute Ref: 037/2016/17 (a - 61139), as his close relative resides in the neighbourhood adjacent to the proposed site.  
Cllr D Spear declared a non-Pecuniary interest in Minute Ref: 307/2016/17 (a – 61139), as he a member on the Braunton Access Group who are a consultee.

Cllr E Spear declared a non-Pecuniary interest in Minute Ref: 037/2016/17 (a - 61139), as her close relative resides in the neighbourhood adjacent to the proposed site.  

Cllr E Spear declared a non-Pecuniary interest in Minute Ref: 307/2016/17 (a – 61139), as she is the Treasurer of the Braunton Access Group who are a consultee.

Cllr Bonds declared a non-Pecuniary interest in Minute Ref: 307/2016/17 (b – 60966), as he sits on the Marsh Drainage Board.



	036/2016/17
	Request for Dispensation

	None received.



037/2016/17.   Planning
The Chairman requested the Lead Member for Planning Cllr Mrs Wellstead, to present the planning applications to the meeting. 

Cllr D Spear and E Spear declared a non-Pecuniary interest.

Cllr Bonds and Lucas in their capacity as North Devon Councillors, stated that any opinions expressed during discussions on the following planning application represent a preliminary view and that they will naturally reconsider the application fresh when presented all the facts at principal level.

(a)   61139
Erection of 55 dwellings together with associated engineering works at land East of South Park, Braunton.

Applicant:
Chichester Homes Developments Ltd


The Chairman proposed and it was unanimously agreed to suspend Standing Orders to allow members of the public to speak at the meeting regarding the proposed application 61139.

(N/C)

Sue Mills objected to the proposed planning application and expressed the following areas of concern: -

· The proposed 55 dwellings would be over intensification of the site with 27 houses per hectare in comparison to the adjacent area of South Park which has 15 housing per hectare.

· The development would be over-bearing and in close proximity to existing neighbouring properties.

· The character and design of the houses are not in keeping with the surrounding area.

· The proposed driven piles to form a ‘piled foundation’ would cause unacceptable noise and vibration to nearby residents due to the sites close proximity to neighbouring dwellings.

· The Devon and Cornwall Police in their consultation response have expressed concerns that the layout and design of the development could potentially contribute to further crime and community conflict which could lead to a breakdown in sustainability.

· The development has no links to public transport and there is a lack of pedestrian pavements along Lower Park Road, resulting in safety issues for pedestrians, especially those who have mobility issues.

· There is constrictive highway access to the site along Lower Park Road, Wrafton Road and Heaton Street resulting in the proposed development adversely affecting highway safety.

· The site is not identified for development in the Local Plan. 

David Relph expressed his concern that the proposed development of 42 homes on the same site was considered as part of the development of the Local Plan and rejected due to sustainability issues in terms of: -

· Increase in traffic through the village centre with consequent impact on air quality. 

· Limited capacity along Lower Park Road and its junctions to accommodate development. Highway is narrow with limited opportunities to increase capacity.

· No existing transport links with the village or pedestrian footpaths along Lower Park Road.

· Key Network Features along Mill Lane forming sites eastern boundary.

Mr Relph concluded that the application should be opposed for the following reasons: -

· It was rejected due to a lack of sustainability as part of the development of the North Devon and Torridge Local Plan – the core planning document for North Devon to 2031.

· The application is blatantly opportunistic – the owner and developer know that the site does not comply with the Local Plan.

· The application does not address any objectively identified need – the developers would need to make the case for an additional 55 homes on top of the 390 already in the Local Plan.

· The only need this application addresses is the financial benefit of the fields owners and Chichester Homes 

Nicola Relph expressed her objection due to inadequate health provisions to cope with the increased population which would result from the proposed additional 55 dwellings.   The current GP service in Braunton has 6.125 full time equivalent GP’s covering a population of 12,000, which increases to approximately 14,000 in the summer. The ratio of patient to GP already exceeds the Devon average.  A national survey has shown that in the next 5 years 82% of GP’s are planning to retire, leave, have a career break or reduce their hours.  Replacing loss of GP staff in Braunton would be extremely difficult as there is a drop in recruitment for GP trainees in Devon.  It is already a challenge to provide health services to the current population and there is no capacity to extend this to cover these additional houses.

Tracy Adcock strongly objected to the proposed application as there is no evidence to support the claims made by the applicant that there is an ‘urgent need’ for housing to be built in North Devon. According to the North Devon Council Braunton and Wrafton Village Study (October 2011) the population in Braunton is increasing slower than other North Devon towns.  The Joint Strategic Needs Town Assessment Braunton 2013-2014 states that the population of Braunton is predicted to increase by 59 people between 2011 and 2026, a rise of 0.5%.  This occurs due to an increase in population in the over 65 category but a decrease in the population under 65. Based on these statistics the village only needs to accommodate another 4 people per year over the next 10 years and these people will be over the age of 65. She further explained that the Office of the Nation Statistics (ONS) (26 May 2016) predicts that the population of Devon is expected to increase by 5,300 (5.6%) between now and 2031. Therefore according to the ONS, Braunton will be expected to increase its population by a maximum of 450 people by 2031.  As there are 390 houses already listed on the Local Plan, including a significant number of affordable homes (25% Chivenor Cross), there is no evidential need to build any extra houses. 

Sue Prosper objects to the application as the developer and land owner’s proposals do not protect or enhance our natural environment, the development does not improve biodiversity, use the village’s natural resources prudently or mitigate / adapt to climate change, she further expressed the following concerns: -

· The application would have a negative impact on our local natural environment resulting in the loss of established agricultural land.

· The site lies within the 4km Greater Horseshoe Bat roost sustenance zone associated with the Caen Valley Bats SSSI which would result in the proposed development having a negative impact on foraging and nesting habitat for bats, birds and reptiles, given the sites close proximity to Knowle Water, which is a major commuting route for wildlife. 

· Enable the continuation of development into the Knowle Water Valley which drains into the Taw and Torridge Estuary SSSI.

· Reduce natural water retention in a recognised flood zone.

· The proposed development would inflict on the ecology of the area which is also evidenced by Natural England in their consultation response dated 19 May 2016.  

Jo Brades objected to the application as she strongly disputes the Design and Access Statement provided by the applicant and expressed the following concerns: -

· The location and grouping of the affordable homes should be a more diverse ‘pepper pot’ approach within the development.  

· The site is a designated rural area.

· The development will cause overlooking of neighbouring properties and invasion of their privacy

Ray Thomas is opposed to the application due there being inadequate storm drains and sewers.  The residents of Moor Lea already have issues with surplus water coming into their properties.  These addition 55 dwellings would exacerbate the current problems being experienced due to the drainage and sewer infrastructure being inadequate and not having the capacity to effectively take away storm water and sewerage from properties.

Caroline Harding strongly objects to the proposed application as the proposed site floods regularly.  Mill Lane which is proposed as a pedestrian access to the village is impassable during at least 6 months of the year, due to it being waterlogged.  There is not the infrastructure in place to support this development.  Schools are under pressure with reduced funding and staff restrictions and cannot accommodate further pupils. The traffic in Lower Park Road is already single lane due to parked cars and there is not the capacity for increased traffic along this road which is already dangerous for pedestrians and cyclists.

Liz Wood strongly objects to the application as follows: -

· The site is agricultural land and the proposed development would have a negative impact on protected priority species.  

· Part of the site is classed as a flood plain.

· Traffic congestion would be increased by 142 additional vehicles resulting in an adverse effect on air pollution levels.  

· The storm water and sewer outlets are inadequate.

· There are 14 proposed social houses but there are concerns that the rest of the dwelling will be sold as second homes and holidays lets.

· There is insufficient medical infrastructure to cope with the increase in population.

Jane Conner expressed her objections for the application: -

· The area is prone to flooding with the proposed community area regularly under water.

· The Knowle Water which is tidal up to the main road cannot cope with the existing water levels, these additional 55 dwellings would only worsen the current problems.

· In 2013 the footpath was flooded for 3 consecutive days, if these 55 dwellings are approved there would need to be major improvements carried out to the existing waterworks infrastructure.

· The Wildlife and Ecology report is not sufficient as it excludes a lot of wildlife that is regularly spotted in the area including nesting dippers, kingfisher, and at least 20 other species of bird.  

· It is an urban type design being built in a rural landscape.

Clive Holton strongly objects as the proposed application would increase traffic congestion.  The current roads are inadequate to cope with the increased level of traffic during and after construction of the site.  There are no provisions to improve the roads or pedestrian accesses and the increased level of traffic would further result in the road network and pedestrian links being inadequate and unsafe for users.

Greg Ham expressed his objections as the National Planning Policy Framework states that developments must be sustainable and there is no evidence that that this development is sustainable. He further expressed his frustrations regarding the nature of the application.

Liz Hill expressed concerns regarding traffic congestion as currently the road network is narrow and inadequate resulting in delayed commutes along the roads which lead to the site.  The density of the proposed development and insufficient traffic proposals are unacceptable and she strongly objects to the application.

RESOLVED: That Standing Orders be reinstated.

(N/C)

The Council considered the representations that had been presented prior to and at the meeting.  

Comment:
Recommend refusal on the following grounds: -

· It does not fit with the Local Plan the proposed site is established agricultural land outside of the Parish development boundary.

· It would adversely affect the intrinsic environmental value and character of the landscape as the proposal will harm local wildlife and result in the loss of important wildlife habitat.
· The site lies within the 4km Greater Horseshoe Bat roost sustenance zone associated with the Caen Valley Bats SSSI, the development would result in a threat to protected species adversely impacting on foraging and nesting habitat for bats, birds and reptiles, giving the sites close proximity to Knowle Water which is a major wildlife commuting route. 

· It is considered to be an unsustainable location for residential development due to its lack of safe accessibility for pedestrian connections to sustainable transport modes and local services.

· The existing road network infrastructure leading to the development via Moor Lea and Barn Field Close is inadequate resulting in unsafe conditions.
· In June 2014 the North Devon and Torridge Local Plan, Sustainability Appraisal – Technical D: Assessment of Housing Site Options for North Devon and Torridge, rejected this site (BRA/108) for future housing development on the grounds that it was unsustainable in terms of: -
·  Increase in traffic through the village centre with consequent impact on air quality; and 

·  limited capacity along Lower Park Road and its junction to accommodate the development.

· The design, layout and appearance of the development is not in keeping with the character and appearance of the surrounding area. 
· Adverse effect on existing neighbouring properties in terms of overlooking, overshadowing causing loss of light and an unacceptable loss of privacy.
· Over intensification of the site as the proposed density of dwellings per hectare is significantly higher than that found in the surrounding area.
· The overall design of the development and proposed location of public open space would potentially cause risk of crime and anti-social behaviour.
· Insufficient evidence in terms of the need for these 55 dwellings, in addition to the 390 already identified in the Local Plan.
· Part of the proposed site is within an existing Flood Zone 2 and the proposed development will cause risk of further flooding.
· Inadequate sewer and surface water drainage.

· The application does not stand up to the 4 pillars of sustainability considering there is no evidence of employment, social or economic benefit and the environmental harm that the proposed development will cause results in this application being unsustainable and unacceptable.

 (N/C)

Cllr Bonds declared a non-Pecuniary interest.

(b)   60966
Change of use of land from agricultural to equine and extension to existing building. Braunton Marsh Road from Sandy Lane to Velator.

Applicant:
Alice Blakey


Comment:
Recommend approval, subject to the following conditions: -

· The building stable block and hay store to be in keeping with the character of the surrounding area and Great Field.

· The number of horses kept on the land be limited to no more than 3 at any one time.

· Commercial use on the land be prohibited.

(4.4.1abs)

The Chairman gave the casting vote in favour of the recommendation

(5.4.1abs)

Cllr Lord requested that his vote against the recommendation be recorded in the Minutes.
The meeting closed at 8:40 p.m.



............................................... The Chairman
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